BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE








     Meeting: 18th March, 2009







     at 2.00 p.m.
PRESENT:- Councillors Heath (Chairman), Unwin (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Begley and Jefferson. 
22 – Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting held on 17th December, 2008 were taken as read and confirmed.
23 – Attendance of Substitute Members
Councillor Barlow had replaced Councillor M. Roberts for this meeting only.

24 – Audit Commission Reports

The Borough Treasurer reported that five reports had been submitted by the Audit Commission for Committee’s consideration.  Gina Martlew, David Hool and Caroline Fogwill, the Appointed Auditors attended the meeting to present the report to Members.

Use of Resources Audit 2007/08

The Use of Resources assessment evaluated how well Councils managed and used their resources.  This was the fourth assessment carried out at the Council and was the last under the CPA framework.  Next year there would be a new assessment which would form part of the Comprehensive Area Assessment.  The Use of Resources assessment focused on the importance of having strategic financial management, sound governance and effective financial reporting arrangements.  These should support the Council in the achievement of its priorities and improving services, whilst delivering value for money.

Under the current assessment the Council’s arrangements were deemed to be ‘only at minimum requirements – adequate performance’.  For the 2008/09 assessment the Council would need to be able to demonstrate that desired outcomes and outputs had been achieved.  The new assessment was based less on process and more on outcome for the people of Barrow.

The summary set out key findings in relation to each them and key areas for improvement.  
Annual Audit and Inspection Letter 2008-09
The key messages of the report were:-

1.
During 2007/08 the Council has improved services in areas that it has identified as key priorities.  This included supporting economic regeneration, housing market renewal, tackling worklessness, street cleanliness and environmental improvements and facilities and activities for young people.  The Council’s overall rate of improvement in the last year was slightly below average compared to other Councils.
2.
A Benefits Service Inspection undertaken by the Audit Commission in 2008 found that the serve was poor with poor prospects for improvement.  The Council needs to focus on improving the performance of the Benefits Service to provide a better service to the people of Barrow.

3.
The Council is making a positive contribution to wider community outcomes in a number of areas, including supporting the development of new social and private housing, improving community safety, and improving the energy efficiency of its own accommodation and private sector housing.

4.
The Council has carried out initiatives to improve the health of residents with partners.  Organisations in Cumbria have a strong commitment to tackling health inequalities and what, and how, current and future initiatives across partners will contribute to a reduction of health inequalities across Cumbria.

5.
The Council has identified key priorities and associated objectives for 2008-2011 but generally it is difficult to identify intended, quantified outcomes.  As a result it is not always clear that objectives and targets are challenging and how performance and progress will be monitored.

6.
The Council has yet to implement a new pay and grading system that meets equality standards.  The council also needs to develop a workforce strategy which supports the Council’s stated priorities and which considers efficiencies that could be made through providing services jointly with other Cumbrian authorities.

7.
We issued an unqualified opinion on the Council’s accounts and an unqualified value for money conclusion on 24th September, 2008.

8.
Overall the Council continues to have adequate arrangements in place to manage its use of resources.  Under the use of resources assessment from 2009 onwards the Council needs to be able to demonstrate that these arrangements have led to better outcomes for the people of Barrow-in-Furness.

The report also summarised the action needed by the Council which was as follows:-
9.
The national economic downturn will increase the pressures on all Councils in 2009.  The Council should proactively manage its finances and other resources to deal with these pressures, particularly where costs and demands for services are increasing.

10.
The continuing actions for the Council which relate to Member’s responsibilities include the need to:-

· continue to monitor the performance of the housing benefit service, and fully implement the action plan to improvement performance in line with challenging targets;
· strengthen the arrangements for ensuring appropriate use of resources.  This should consider the requirements of the new use of resources assessment to be in place from 2008/09, which will review arrangements against new and more challenging criteria;

· ensure that service plans identify clear targets and that action plans are measurable;

· consider areas where services and functions could be better delivered through shared services;

· agree specific actions and objectives across partners to address the objective of reducing health inequalities across Cumbria;

· ensure that business planning identifies actions, timescales and outcomes to measure progress against identified priorities;

· monitor the implementation of a new pay and grading system; and

· develop a workforce strategy designed to deliver the Council’s key aims and objectives.

Direction of Travel Report
It was reported that Barrow-in-Furness Borough Council had improved services in many of the areas that it had identified as priorities.  The Council’s overall rate of improvement last year was slightly below average compared to other Councils.  In 2007/08, out of 58 national service performance indicators, 34 improved or maintained maximum performance and 24 deteriorated or did not improve.  Comparative performances showed that a higher proportion of indicators were amongst the best 25% in 2007/08 compared with the previous year (17 indicators, compared with 13 in 2006/07) and a lower proportion were amongst the worse 25% in 2007/08 (18 indicators, compared with 23 in 2006/07).  Areas considered in the report were improvement in priority areas, creating a safer, cleaner, greener Borough, meeting the Borough’s housing needs, supporting economic regeneration, expanding facilities for younger people, improving access to services, improving the efficiency and effectiveness of the Council, value for money and how much progress was being made to implement improvement plans to sustain future improvements.

Benefits Service Inspection
During 2008 the Benefits Service at Barrow-in-Furness Council was inspected.  The inspection found that the service was poor with poor prospects for improvement.  The key findings were detailed in his report along with a number of recommendations.

In response to the inspection the Council had drawn up and begun to implement an Improvement Plan.

The Auditor also reported on a cross-cutting review of Health inequalities for 2007/08 involving local government and health organisations.

Data Quality – Audit 2008/09
The purpose of this report was to summarise the findings from the Audit Commission’s work on data quality for 2007/08.  Auditors’ work on data quality and performance information supported the Commission’s reliance on performance indicators (PI) in its service assessments for comprehensive performance assessment (CPA).
The summary conclusions of the report were as follows:-

Stage 1 – Management arrangements

The Council’s overall management for ensuring data quality meet minimum requirements.

Improvements have been made in year and strong areas were as follows:-

· senior managers are taking the lead in managing data quality;

· adequate performance information data collection systems are in place;

· there is a suitably skilled officer taking the corporate role; and

· performance information is used effectively as part of the corporate management of services.

Areas still needing improvement were:-

· ensuring performance data from third parties is of adequate quality; and

· providing guidance and training in service areas.

Stage 2 – Analytical review
Our analytical review work at Stage 2 identified that the PI values reviewed were substantiated by evidence.
Stage 3 – Data quality spot checks
Our review and spot checks of PIs found the following:-

· Recycling performance (BVPI 82a): fairly stated;

· Processing new claims HB/CTB (BVPI 78a): fairly stated; and

· Processing change of circumstances (BVPI 78b): unfairly stated.

An action plan had been agreed with the Council to address the issues arising from this review.

Audit Opinion Plan – Audit 2008-09
It was reported that the initial audit plan for 2008/09 was issued to the Audit Committee on 27th June, 2008 which set out the work that the Audit Commission proposed to undertake in order to satisfy their responsibilities under the Audit Commission’s Code of Audit Practice.  They had therefore in the report set out their approach to identifying opinion audit risks and had considered the additional risks that were appropriate to the current opinion audit.
Benefits Inspection

The Benefits Service had been assessed at Barrow-in-Furness Borough Council as providing a ‘poor’ no star service that had poor prospects for improvement.  The Auditors judgements were based on the evidence obtained during the inspections and were outlined in their report.

The Inspection Team submitted the following recommendations for the service:-

1.
Strengthen corporate performance management and the value for money of the Service by:-

· developing a clear vision for the Service reflecting the local context;

· developing the awareness and undertaking of the Service by Councillors and other stakeholders (e.g. staff delivering regeneration programmes); and

· implementing a Service Level Agreement with the Citizens Advice Bureau and other partnerships where appropriate.

2.
Improve the performance management arrangements for the contract by:-
· undertaking systematic benchmarking to include costs and performance;

· setting a range of challenging targets with the service provider in line with the contract specification;

· improving the information and reporting of overpayments; and
· reviewing the scope for better targeting the quality checks carried out.

3.
Improve the value for money in the Service by:-

· increasing benefit take-up, targeting areas of under-claiming by vulnerable people in the area; i.e. increase work volume/caseload at no additional cost to the Council;

· improving the time taken to pay benefits by reducing core processing times, aiming to be in the best 25% of Councils in line with the service providers stated aims; and

· levering additional benefits from the contract wherever possible at no additional cost.

4.
Improve access and the overall approach to equalities by:-

· ensuring the service addresses the needs of all the diverse parts of the community, such as private tenants, owner occupiers, people with physical and mental disabilities.  Target support where appropriate;
· targeting and making full use of Discretionary Housing Payments (DHP);

· improving the clarity and quality of information, letters and forms;

· involving service users in service design and improvement; and

· implementing and publicising clear customer service standards including the availability of home visits for people who cannot easily get to the Town Hall.

5.
For the Benefits Service to be re-inspected in the next 12 to 18 months.

The expected benefits of this recommendation area:-

· to provide assurance to Benefits customers, Council Tax payers and the Government that the planned improvements take place; and

· to increase the Council’s confidence that they are delivering an improved service with better value for money.

Mr Philip Thorne from Liberata attended meeting and addressed Members’ questions.
RESOLVED:- That Members receive the reports and approve their recommendations.

25 – Benefit Service Improvement Plan
The Borough Treasurer reported that the Audit Commission report relating to the inspection of the Benefits Service was presented to Members in a previous agenda item.  The recommendations of the report as well as other improvements were incorporated into an Improvement Plan.  The progress of implementing these improvements would be reported to Members on a regular basis.

Appendix A to these Minutes shows the improvement actions and the progress made to date for the Benefits Service.

RESOLVED:- That Members note the progress made on the Improvement Plan.

26 – Internal Audit – Progress Report April 2008 to March 2009
The Borough Treasurer submitted a report stating that the Committee would receive regular progress reports on the programme of work carried out by the Internal Audit Service.  A copy of the Internal Audit Progress Report from April 2008 to March 2009 had been appended to his report.

The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting to present the report to Members.

The report contained a statistical summary of the total number of recommendations (199).  It was noted that 195 had been fully accepted, 2 partly accepted and 2 had not been accepted.  Each of the recommendations had been assigned a priority, graded 1-3; 1 being major issues and 3 being minor issues.  A breakdown of restricted assurance audits had been appended to the report.

Referring to the draft reports issued:-

· 08-05 – Barrow Park, Date issued 18th July, 2008;

· 08-27 – Housing Maintenance (Day to Day repairs), Date issued 4th December, 2008; and

· CR48 – Waterside House, Date issued 6th January, 2009;
Members requested that a letter be sent to the appropriate Managers from the Chairman of the Audit Committee requesting their responses ASAP.

RESOLVED:- (i) That the report be received; and

(ii) That a letter be sent to the appropriate Managers for the Barrow Park Audit, the Housing Maintenance (Day to Day repairs) Audit, and the Waterside House Audit on behalf of the Committee from the Chairman requesting their responses ASAP.

27 – Internal Audit Plan 2009-10

The Borough Treasurer reported that under Section 151 of the Local Government Act 1972 he had a responsibility to ensure the proper management of the finances of the Council.  In order to achieve this, an Internal Audit function needed to be maintained to provide him with the assurance necessary to discharge his duties under Section 151.
The Internal Audit function examined and evaluated the adequacy of the Council’s system of internal controls as a contribution to ensuring that resources were used in an economical, efficient and effect manner.

Internal Audit was an independent and objective appraisal function established by the Council for reviewing the system of internal control.  This was in compliance with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003 as amended, which specifically required a local authority to maintain an adequate and effective system of internal audit.  This work was delivered by way of risk based approach to the Internal Audit planning process; resulting in the production of an Annual Audit Plan which needed approval by this Committee.
RESOLVED:- That the Audit Plan for 2009-10 be approved.
28 – Internal Audit – Final Reports

The Borough Treasurer reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved annual programme.  On completion, final reports were presented to this Committee for consideration.

There were 14 final reports for consideration, attached to his report.  The assurance levels for these reports were:
Restricted – 6, Substantial – 8 and Unqualified – Nil.  
The reports included:-

1.
Information Security Policy;

2.
Client Monitoring – Revenues and Benefits;

3.
Council Tax;

4.
Non-Domestic Rates;

5.
Payroll;

6.
Income Collection;

7.
Insurance;

8.
Procurement;

9.
Market Hall;

10.
New Access Road – Flass Lane;

11.
Right to Buy;

12.
Street Care;

13.
Tender Review; and

14.
Park Leisure Centre.

The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

RESOLVED:- That the reports be received.

The meeting closed at 3.36 p.m.

Action Plan – Benefit Service
	Item
	Description
	Responsibility
	 Target Date
	Comments
	Completed Date
	Evidence

Reference

	1
	To incorporate the Audit Commission

 recommendations with existing improvement

 actions into an overall action plan for the

 service
	M Saleh
	November 2008
	Amalgamate the already existing improvement actions with those recommended by the inspectors


	November
	

	2
	To carry out an immediate review of the
contract and monitoring arrangements  
	M Saleh
	December 2008
	With P Thorne and the Client Director
	
	

	3
	To undertake a benefit take-up promotion

campaign in the local press
	M Saleh
	November 2008
	An Intensive advertising campaign has taken place during December in the advertiser (the local free newspaper) the Focus Magazine, and the Evening Mail. Further advertising is planned for the future.  
	Initial stage completed to be ongoing
	Advertiser & Evening Mail 20th & 21st Nov.

	4
	Instruct Liberata to produce a comprehensive
action plan based on the Audit Commission
report
	M Saleh
	November 2008
	To establish the contractor’s response to the recommendations by the inspectors.
	
	

	5
	Opening Hours sign on entrance to first point –

Cornwallis Street
	M Saleh
	October 2008
	New opening hours in place & advertised.
	Completed
	

	6
	Change sign in first point to show service name

not just Liberata
	P Thorne
	October 2008
	New sign in place incorporating Barrow Borough Council & Liberata
	Completed
	

	7
	Agree a Vision Statement
	M Saleh
	October 2008
	Vision statement prepared & adopted.
	Completed
	

	8
	Organise awareness seminars for members and non-benefit staff
	P Thorne

M Saleh
	November 2008

To

January 2009
	Awareness seminar for members and officers was held on the 16th October 2008.

A further seminar for non-benefit staff including CRM, Housing and EH to be organised for the new year.

Benefit update awareness, 2 sessions for Housing staff held in Jan (one joint with Accent) further session arranged at Accent in February.

Also Fraud awareness training will take place at the Housing Department in February further sessions with Accent and other stakeholders to be arranged.
	Ongoing
	

	9
	Benchmark the cost and performance of the service
	M Saleh
	March 2009
	To undertake a benchmarking exercise initially with the family group and depending on the outcome, the exercise may be extended.
	
	

	10
	Review the annual targets set for Liberata to reflect higher levels of performance
	M Saleh

J Penfold

P Thorne
	January 2009
	Monitoring the agreed targets for 2008-2009 has been hampered by system problems.

For the year 2009-2010 a more rigorous set of targets will be set.

Also future improvements targets will be established.
	
	

	11
	Improve the information and reporting of overpayments
	P Thorne
	November 2008
	Overpayments data required by Client received from Jan 2009 and Overpayments data retrieved for missing period.
	January 2009
	

	12
	Introduce and maintain SLA’s with CAB and other relevant partnerships
	E Hayes

S Wilson

D Reid
	December 2008
	To formalise a service level agreement with CAB and other relevant agencies.  SLA with CAB in draft form meeting TBA.  Sample copy of SLA with Accent received meeting TBA
	April 2009
	

	13
	Organise promotion campaigns to increase take-up (quarterly or half yearly) and target various groups in the community


	E Hayes

P Thorne

L Wood
	November 2008
	Monitoring the progress of project ASIA (Access to Services Information and Advice). Next meeting 13th Feb 2009.

Take up event held 7th Nov 2008 (Organised by Project Asia – attended by Liberata &BBC staff.

Liberata attended Age Concern Event 21 November. and to attend Multi Cultural events during Feb & March

 Take up campaign to take place at Annual Billing time & in Autumn with further adverts in the local press.

Establish an annual stakeholder conference. initial (planning)  meeting 19th Feb 
	Ongoing
	

	14
	Achieve Liberata’s stated aim of being in the best 25% of councils in terms of core processing times
	P Thorne
	November 2008
	
	
	

	15
	Review the scope of quality checks
	E Hayes

L Wood
	December 2008
	The Client will be using Liberata’s Quality Tool from April 2009 so that data can be combined to identify errors & training needs. The Client will also introducing additional checks ( targeting individual assessors). 
	April 2009
	

	16
	Review the use of DHP
	M Saleh

E Hayes
	March 2009
	 DHP application and information on website.

 Leaflets supplied  to the following organisations: Mind, Probation service, CAB, Age Concern, BDA, Multi-Cultural Forum and Accent Housing.

2  Benefits advisory sessions held for Housing & Accent  during Jan  further session planned with Accent during Feb. 
	Ongoing
	

	17
	Review the clarity and quality of information on letters and forms
	L Wood

E Hayes
	November 2008
	Revised Benefits notification letter with Change of Circs form attached at Printers.  Other letters & notification under review samples being obtained from other Cumbrian Authorities. BUT problem if do not use Northgate docs as they will not support independent documents.
	Ongoing
	

	18
	Involve service users in service improvements
	P Thorne 

D Reid
	November 2008
	Organise customer feedback interviews.

Establish an annual stakeholder conference.  Initial meeting (preparatory) 19th Feb 2009.
	
	

	19
	Introduce and publish customer service standards
	M McKinnell

P White
	October 2008

Publication

2009
	Cumbria customer service standards have been adopted. Measuring and publishing results will be done in 2009.
	
	

	20
	General service awareness
	E Hayes

L Wood

D Reid
	December 2008
	Home Visiting Facility now advertised on web site

Minicom facility already available. at reception area 

Promote sign language availability.

Notices in public venues


	
	

	21  
	Carry out feasibility Study – flatbed scanners
	D Reid
	Dec 2008
	
	
	


